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GOVERNMENT OF THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA

ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE REGULATION ADMINISTRATION

ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE CONTROL BOARD

              X

IN THE MATTER OF:            :

Debebe Addis,                :

t/a Mesobe Restaurant and    : Show Cause

Deli Market                  : Hearing (Status)

1853 7th Street, NW          :         

License #ABRA-81030          : 

Retailer Class CR     : 

ANC 1B                 :

Follow-up to Show Cause      :

Status Hearing on March 16,  :

2016                         :

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - -X

                    Wednesday, September 21, 2016

Whereupon, the abovereferenced matter 

came on for hearing at the Alcoholic Beverage 

Control Board, Reeves Center, 2000 14th Street, 
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P R O C E E D I N G S

 [11:41 a.m.]

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  All right. 

We're back on the record. We now, um -- now call 

Case # -- the show cause hearing status Case #15-

251-00224, Mesobe Restaurant and Deli Market, 

License #81030. Will the parties please approach 

and identify themselves for the record, please?

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Thank you. Workneh 

Churnet for, uh, Mesobe Restaurant. That's --

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  I'm sorry, sir, 

I did not hear you.

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Workneh -- Workneh 

like W-o-r-k and the "h" -- Workneh, like in 

Work, Churnet, and I'm the attorney for the 

respondent, Mesobe Restaurant. (Off-mic 

speaking.) I don't know --

(Off-mic speaking)

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  And who's -- 

Who's he?

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Okay, uh, he's, uh 

--
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MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:  I'm -- I'm --

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  He's the husband 

of, uh --

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:  The owner and 

husband.

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Yeah, the owner -- 

she just went, uh, out to put quarters in.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  Okay, well --

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  It's very 

unfortunate.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  So -- so, she's 

here.

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Yeah, she's here.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  All right.

MR. YONATHAN AMBAYE:  Yonathan Ambaye, 

I'm the Amharic interpreter.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  And who are you 

supposed to interpret for?

MR. YONATHAN AMBAYE:  The, uh --

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  For her.

MR. YONATHAN AMBAYE:  Yeah, for her.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  I guess we need 
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to wait until she comes back.

MR. YONATHAN AMBAYE:  Yes.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  Unless -- 

unless -- Are --

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  We can --

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  Do you want us 

to --

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  No, we can go 

ahead, Your Honor.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  Okay. All 

right. But she is --

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  She's here.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  -- in the -- 

She's in the area.

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Yes.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  All right. And 

I apologize. I know we were supposed to start at 

11:30, and it's 11:43.

(Off-mic speaking)

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  All right. 

Well, you know, I might forget. Um, sir, what's 

your name again, please?
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MR. YONATHAN AMBAYE:  Yonathan Ambaye. 

It's, uh, right there.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  All right.

MR. YONATHAN AMBAYE:  Yonathan -- Y-o-n-

a-t-h-a-n -- and --

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  Spell your last 

name.

MR. YONATHAN AMBAYE:  -- last name is 

Ambaye -- A-m-b-a-y-e.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  And what 

language is this, sir?

MR. YONATHAN AMBAYE:  Amharic.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  Amharic? Can 

you raise your right hand, please?

MR. YONATHAN AMBAYE:  Sure.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  Do you swear or 

affirm to tell -- to faithfully translate these 

proceedings from English to -- to Amharic and 

then from Amharic to English?

MR. YONATHAN AMBAYE:  Yes, I do.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  All right. You 

can have a seat, so when she comes, then you can 
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just come up and -- and, um -- and start 

translating.

MR. YONATHAN AMBAYE:  Thank you.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  Um, what is it 

-- Sir, you're here -- Why -- why are we here?

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Yeah, we're here, 

uh, because, uh, previously, some 6 months ago, 

on March 16th, I believe, 2006, this Board, uh, 

uh, approved the offer in compromise, uh, uh, 

argument between the parties and, uh, set this 

hearing to determine whether -- to determine the 

respondent's compliance with the terms of the OIC 

and to consider the -- removing the curtailment 

for the sale of alcohol. And that's the purpose 

of today's hearing, uh, to determine the 

compliance with the terms of the OIC --

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  All right.

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  -- and -- and to 

consider removing the curtailment of the sale of 

alcohol.

And we have complied, fully and 

completely, with the OIC, uh, terms. Uh, we have 
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proof that we have paid the $4,000 for, uh, 

changing the nature of the establishment and for 

selling alcohol after hours. I have proof of 

that, $4,000, and, uh, there were 5 terms and 

conditions that we had to meet, and we have 

complied fully with those 5 or 6 terms.

Uh, they were, first, uh, that, uh, uh, 

the respondent, uh, was to stop, for 6-months 

period, the sale of alcohol, no later than, uh, 

midnight each day of the week, and, uh, 

respondent has not sold alcohol no later than, 

uh, midnight each day of the week.

She had to, uh, provide food during all 

operating hours of operation, and she had --

(Coughing)

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  -- (inaudible), and 

we have proof of, uh, quarterly statement, income 

statement, showing that, uh, she had provided 

food.

Uh, she had also -- she was also required 

to, uh, provide food -- the -- the necessary, uh, 

amount of food required for a restaurant under 
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D.C. Official Code 25.13, and, uh, she has 

complied with that.

She has, uh, complied with the 

requirement that she does not overcharge -- I'm 

sorry, charge, uh, uh, uh -- charge, uh, or -- 

cover charge, and, uh, offer no entertainment. 

She has not charged a cover charge or offered 

entertainment.

And, uh, she was also required to make 

sure that the owner is available during the hours 

of operation.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  Hold on one 

moment, please. Can you identify yourself for the 

record, please? Please spell your name and also 

write it on the sheet in front of you.

(Off-mic speaking)

MR. ADDIS DEBEBE:  My name is Addis 

Debebe.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  I'm sorry, 

miss? I -- can you just cut it in two so I can 

hear because I had -- I don't know what you said 

your name was.



11

OLENDER REPORTING, INC.
1100 Connecticut Avenue N.W., #810, Washington, D.C. 20036

Washington: 2028981108 • Baltimore: 4107523376
Toll Free: 8884453376

MR. ADDIS DEBEBE:  Okay. Addis Debebe.

MR. YONATHAN AMBAYE:  Addis Debebe.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  All right. And 

who are you, ma'am?

(Interpreting)

MR. ADDIS DEBEBE:  The -- the -- the 

owner.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  Thank you.

MR. YONATHAN AMBAYE:  I am the owner.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  Thank you.

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  And, uh, lastly, uh 

-- Let me check. So -- so, as to the respondent 

has met -- complied with the requirement that, 

uh, uh -- that, uh -- that she be -- that the 

owner or a certified manager during the -- the 

hours of operation of the business. She has -- 

the respondent has complied with that.

And lastly, uh, the -- uh, the -- Mr. 

Mastewal Sebro, uh, was not to be permitted, 

during this period, to serve as the -- a 

certified ABC manager or manage the operation, 

and she has complied with that.
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So, based on, uh -- on -- on, uh, the 

fact that we have complied and -- and because 

it's not disputed, and since that's the condition 

set for, uh, the consideration of the removal of 

the curtailment of the -- of alcohol, we 

respectfully request the Board to remove, uh, the 

curtailment, uh, so that, uh, uh, the restaurant 

can sell, uh, alcohol during the hours, uh, of 

operation to compete with the other business.

They -- they have suffered a great deal, 

but, uh, that's the price that they have to pay 

during those 6 months. But now that, uh, we have 

fully and completely complied, we respectfully 

ask the Board to, uh -- to remove the curtailment 

of the sale of alcohol after midnight.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  So, what are 

the hours -- What are the hours of the 

establishment? What are the established hours of 

the establishment?

(Off-mic speaking)

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Yeah, until 3:00. 

That's, uh, the normal, uh, hours.
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MR. ADDIS DEBEBE:  Eleven to three.

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Eleven?

MR. ADDIS DEBEBE:  Eleven -- eleven a.m.

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Yeah, 11:00 a.m. to 

3:00.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  Eleven a.m. --

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  To 3:00 a.m.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  Well, I mean, 

that was part of the OIC.

(Off-mic speaking)

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  Right.

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  That's what their 

hours are.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  What are the 

hours, right, because the OIC says that they were 

no later than midnight -- midnight each day of 

the week. So, what are their approved hours from 

ABRA?

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  Their approved hours 

would be midnight currently.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  As per the OIC.

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  As per the OIC.
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MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  And so --

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  So, that's what's 

currently in effect.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  And so, the 

purpose -- And the purpose of this hearing is 

that they have complied with the OIC, so 

therefore, are we supposed to -- So, they're 

asking us to say that "We're -- we have been in 

compliance with the OIC," so they want to go back 

to their regular hours. Right? And that's why I'm 

asking --

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  Well, correct, but 

I'll point out that the OIC does not put any time 

limit on -- on the duration of the OIC.

MS. RUTHANNE MILLER:  Um, can I -- can I 

read the provision?

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  That's not 

necessary.

MS. RUTHANNE MILLER:  It goes with it.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  Hold on -- Hold 

-- No, no, no, no. I asked a simple question. 

They're -- they're saying to us -- They're asking 
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the Board to lift the provision because they're -

- they're in compliance with the OIC. The 

question I asked: What are the -- What are their 

--

(Off-mic speaking)

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  What -- What 

are -- The -- the hours on their license is, I 

guess, from what I'm told, is 11:00 to 3:00. As 

per the OIC, they -- and that's why I'm asking 

some clarification, is that -- I'm asking them 

clarification, because the OIC says midnight, but 

does their license say midnight? And so, 

therefore, if we state that they're now in 

compliance with the OIC, is the Board going to 

say that they can operate prior to this OIC? 

That's why I asked what the hours are.

So, that's why I'm trying to find some 

clarification. What is it they're asking us to 

do, and what they're asking us to do, to say, 

"We're in compliance with the OIC, so therefore, 

this is no longer -- We are telling the Board 

that we've done everything, and so we want to 
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operate prior to this OIC."

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  That's right.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  All right. Any 

questions by any other Board -- Are -- are you 

done, sir?

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Yes. Uh, basically, 

I just want to emphasize what, uh, they have 

related to me, that, uh, they could not survive 

as a business if, uh, the curtailment is not 

removed. And they understand that they have to 

face that curtailment because of the violations 

that they, uh, uh, incurred, and now that, uh, 

they have complied and, uh, they're ready to 

stick by the rules, they, uh, respectfully ask 

the Board to give favorable consideration to 

removing the curtailment, and that's it.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  Well, the 

problem I remember is that we had a nightclub 

that was operating from 12:00 to 3:00. The owner 

was an absentee owner. The owner had no idea what 

was going on, because it's my understanding that 

there's a legitimate restaurant during the day 
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but that after midnight, they go home, and no one 

knows what's going on after midnight.

So, what -- So, what -- what assurances -

- If the Board was to vote to say that you're in 

compliance with the OIC, to say that, "Okay, 

fine, you can go back to your hours," what 

assurances are you going to give the -- the -- 

this Board that we're not going to have this same 

matter repeat itself, that between 12:00 and 

3:00, there --

And I remember -- Since I was here for 

this case -- We have all these ads on TV, we have 

a hookah bar, we're charging $200 -- 200 -- And I 

think how this case came, it was that someone was 

being charged a cover charge of $200 to get in, 

and there was some dispute if I remember 

correctly.

So, what assurances that you're giving 

the -- the -- the Board that if we were to say 

that you're in compliance with the OIC, so 

therefore, you can move back to your normal 

operation, that this is not going to repeat 
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itself?

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  At this point, and, 

uh -- not at this point, but since the Board, uh, 

in March 16, uh, uh, passed that order, uh, we 

have a different person who has -- who's 

certified ABC manager who has been, uh, present 

during the operation. Uh, uh --

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  Well, not -- 

But -- but it can't be during the operation 

because you have to close at 12:00. So, if you're 

asking -- So --

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Now -- now --

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  So, if you -- 

if you are asking us to allow you to operate, to 

lift the order and operate -- allow you to 

operate 'til 3:00 a.m., who's going to be there 

from 12:00 'til 3:00 to manage this business? Is 

the owner going to be there from 12:00 to 3:00, 

or is there going to be a -- an ABC manager from 

12:00 to 3:00, or is it going to be Mr. Sebro --

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Yeah.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  -- who was the 
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ABC manager -- I know that since he couldn’t work 

there during the period of time because you were 

closed --

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Yeah.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  So -- so you're 

complied with it because he didn't work. But 

since the business was closed between 12:00 and 

3:00, it was -- it was irrelevant. So, now you're 

asking us to say -- you want to go back to 12:00 

to 3:00. Who's going to be the ABC manager there? 

Is the owner going to be there? What's going to 

happen between 12:00 to 3:00?

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Yeah, actually, the 

certified ABC manager is here. His name is Walter 

(phonetic), and, uh, he has, uh, certification to 

operate as, uh, an ABC manager. So, he will be 

there during, uh, the operation of this, uh, 

business from 11:00 up to 3:00. And he's here, 

and, uh, he can testify to that. So, we have 

that. We have taken care of that.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  So -- so where 

is the owner going to be? I know that the law 
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doesn't require -- the law doesn't require that 

the owner -- because the law says either the ABC 

manager or the owner is here during that period, 

but we had -- It's my understanding, if I 

remember correctly, there was an ABC manager 

there, but it didn't appear to the Board that the 

owner had any clue what was going on at her 

business from -- from -- from 12:00 to 3:00.

(Interpreting)

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Uh, uh, you know, 

the previous, uh, certified manager was Mastewal, 

who's -- who was, uh, you know, prevented from 

serving as the certified --

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  All right.

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  -- ABC manager. But 

now -- but now we have a different person.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  You didn't 

answer my question, sir.

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Okay. And -- and as 

to -- as to the owner, uh, my understanding is 

that, uh -- Sir? It might take a second.

(Off-mic speaking)
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MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Oh, okay, she's -- 

she's ready to, uh, provide to the Board that 

she's willing to -- to be there, uh, during, uh, 

the operating hours.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  I'm not -- the 

law doesn't state -- The law doesn't state that 

she -- that she should be there. The law says you 

have to be an owner or an ABC manager. What I'm 

saying is that you changed the person, okay? So, 

you're saying Mr. Sebro is not going to be there.

What we had before, we had an ABC manager 

there who, appears to me, was running his own 

business between 12:00 and 3:00, and the owner 

was unaware of what was going on at -- at this 

business -- at -- in this restaurant from 12:00 

to 3:00. So, what assurances is the owner giving 

the Board that between 12:00 and 3:00, which is 

what she's asking to go back to, her regular, 

that she will be on top of the management and 

operation of her restaurant?

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Thank you, Your 

Honor. Now, can I take a second, please?
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MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  You can, yes.

(Off-the-record discussion)

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  What she -- what 

she is saying is that, uh, previously, under the 

previous, uh, uh, certified ABC manager, she was 

not aware that, uh, there was -- there was all 

that, uh, problem. But now she has learned that, 

uh, she has to be looking after, uh, the business 

during all the, uh, hours of operation, and, uh -

- and she has paid her debt to society because of 

that, and she has learned that, uh, she cannot 

leave the matter to -- to the, uh -- to the, uh, 

certified ABC manager.

That's what she's saying, that she has 

learned her lesson, she has paid her dues, and 

she will, uh, definitely, uh, uh, monitor, 

supervise, make sure that nothing improper occurs 

in the business as of, uh, the removal of the 

curtailment of the sale of liquor license. And -- 

and, uh, she can testify to that. She can -- The 

Board can, uh, hear her directly if you'd like.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  If she wants to 
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say -- I mean, that's -- She can either speak for 

herself, or you can speak for her. That's --

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Yeah, well, that -- 

that's -- that's what she -- she -- she's, uh -- 

she has relayed to me, that she has learned her 

lesson. She has paid over $4,000, and her 

business has been closed for, you know, during 

the -- after midnight business has been prevented 

from selling the alcohol.

Because of that, she has learned a very 

important lesson, that she just cannot leave the 

business to others. After, uh -- she usually 

stays until 11:00, 12:00, and then goes home, but 

she said -- but now she's telling me that, uh, 

she has learned her lessons, and she will take 

her responsibility seriously, and that, uh, it's 

-- it will -- it will not be left only to the, 

um, certified manager, uh, but also that she will 

personally, uh, supervise, monitor that, uh -- 

you know, the business, that everything is in 

order. This is her -- These are her words, her 

assurances, and --



24

OLENDER REPORTING, INC.
1100 Connecticut Avenue N.W., #810, Washington, D.C. 20036

Washington: 2028981108 • Baltimore: 4107523376
Toll Free: 8884453376

MALE SPEAKER:  Okay.

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  -- and there's 

nothing else, the -- the $4,000 that she paid, 

and, uh, the 6 months' curtailment of the sale of 

alcohol -- that should have, uh, taught this 

lesson to her.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  Well, I mean, 

she's the one who waited 6 months. I mean, we're 

not -- the -- I don't recall that we said to her 

that this was --

(Off-mic speaking)

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  Yeah, I mean, 

the bottom line is that she's the one who decided 

that she wanted to keep her business closed for 6 

months. The Board didn't say that it had to be 

closed for 6 months but it said that we would 

have a hearing in 6 months.

But let me ask another question. Now -- 

and I'm trying -- I'm remembering a lot of this 

case from memory, reading, but I remember that 

there was advertisement about this hookah bar in 

the night, so how can, uh -- how can an owner 
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have a business, and there is advertisement about 

what goes on in your business from 12:00 to 3:00, 

and she doesn't know about it?

So, what assurances is she going to 

provide the Board to say that there -- there's 

not going to -- that if -- if there's 

advertisements going out there about what's going 

on at my restaurant from 12:00 to 3:00 that I'm 

the one who approved it, that someone else can't 

just go advertise my business to say what goes 

on? Because it kind of bothers me that there's 

major advertisement going on, and -- at your 

business, that's been going on for a while, and 

you don't know.

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Yeah, I -- I also 

remember from, uh, the previous, uh, hearing held 

here that, uh, that -- that all that claim of 

advertisement was online. And this just --

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  This was 

online.

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Online, yeah.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  All right. This 
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advertisement -- It doesn't matter -- You know --

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  But the thing is, 

you know, the -- the -- the -- this, uh, the 

previous, uh, certified manager, he was using, 

uh, his -- his computer, and -- and, uh -- and, 

uh, using his -- his Facebook to make claims 

about the business and -- and to advertise, uh, 

things that -- that, uh -- that were not there. 

And -- and -- and -- and she -- she really had 

no, uh, uh, opportunity to see any of those 

advertisements taking place, uh, uh, uh, right 

there.

You know, there was no promotion on -- on 

-- on the, uh -- no posting on the business about 

the change of name or about advertisements of any 

kind on -- on the, uh, physical space of the 

restaurant. It -- it was all online. But let me -

- let me ask her --

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  Well, I'm going 

to ask one question, one last question, and then 

--

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Sure.
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MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  -- I'm going to 

have Mr. Alberti ask. (Inaudible) --

(Off-mic speaking)

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  Go ahead. Yeah.

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Oh.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  No, no, no, I 

think he's asking her. Then I'm going to ask one 

other question, then it's up to you.

(Off-the-record discussion)

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  I think she -- 

she's basically repeating, uh, what -- what I 

presented to -- to the Board, which is that this 

name that he gave to the restaurant --

(Foreign language spoken)

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  -- Oof (phonetic), 

yeah, it was in his Facebook page, and -- and -- 

and that I don't have -- She's saying that I 

don't -- I don't have access to his Facebook. 

It's just his -- his personal thing. He claims, 

uh -- and --

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  Okay. But the 

next ABC manager can do the same thing, too. He 
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can advertise on his Facebook -- He can do the 

same thing.

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  I guess -- I guess 

--

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  And the same 

thing, and -- and then -- and then you'll be 

caught up in that same issue, and then you're 

going to say, "I don't have access to his 

Facebook."

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Well, uh, uh -- 

Just one second.

(Off-mic speaking)

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Basically, what she 

will do is, she --

(Off-mic speaking)

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Yeah, she will give 

him a warning that he has not to engage in such 

online activities or any activities that would 

change the nature of the establishment or make 

advertisements that are contrary to the terms of 

the license. She'll give him a warning to that 

effect, and he has to be bound to that, and she 
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will check on -- How would you check?

(Off-mic speaking)

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Yeah, she's saying 

that she will check on him, ask him, and then, 

you know, keep the warning in that he's not 

supposed to do that because we got caught once.

(Off-mic speaking)

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  She said she will 

just have to, uh, uh, keep working on it to make 

sure that this never happens again.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  Mr. Alberti?

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  Um, Mr. um, Churnet 

and Ms., um, Debebe, um, you're -- you're asking 

us to allow you to operate, um, with the sale of 

alcohol after 12:00, (inaudible) hours each day. 

So, I must presume that you have some idea of 

what that operation would be and what it would 

mean to your business.

So, I'm trying to understand what the 

harm is to your business of being closed during 

those hours. So, can you tell me -- sort of give 

me an idea of what -- what the revenue, money 



30

OLENDER REPORTING, INC.
1100 Connecticut Avenue N.W., #810, Washington, D.C. 20036

Washington: 2028981108 • Baltimore: 4107523376
Toll Free: 8884453376

coming in would be during those hours, and what 

portion of the business of your -- of your total 

revenue that represents?

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Okay.

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  And maybe you could 

break it down, you know, by weekdays and weekends 

and how many -- You know, what are your 

projections between 12:00 and 2:00 during the 

week and 12:00 and 3:00 on weekends?

(Off-the-record discussion)

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Uh, he -- he -- he 

-- he asks -- contends that, uh, uh --

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  Who is "he"?

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  He's his, uh --

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   I'm her husband.

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Yeah. Half owner of 

the --

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  Well, does Ms., uh -- 

Ms. Debebe agree with him?

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Yeah, she -- she 

lives with him now.

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  Okay. Okay.



31

OLENDER REPORTING, INC.
1100 Connecticut Avenue N.W., #810, Washington, D.C. 20036

Washington: 2028981108 • Baltimore: 4107523376
Toll Free: 8884453376

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  And -- and, uh -- 

and he -- and, uh, he contends that he would 

lose, as a result of the -- the curtailment --

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  Right.

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  -- almost half the 

revenue.

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  Half?

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Yeah.

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  So, what is -- what is 

their revenue?

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Well --

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  Approximately.

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  It is 200 --

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  Give me round figures. 

I mean, we have -- we have the department --

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Two hundred.

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  -- (inaudible), so we 

can check it, but what is -- what is the revenue?

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Well -- well, he -- 

he figures that you do some $100 a day.

(Off-mic speaking)

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  A hundred dollars a 
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day.

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  If he does not sell 

alcohol after midnight.

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  Total -- total -- 

total sales from -- from --

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Yeah.

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  -- the upstairs during 

those hours, from 12:00 to whatever legal hours 

are of the day.

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  And he's saying 

that, uh, for the kind of business that he has, 

that's a lot of money.

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  So, your revenue is 

only -- only $200 a day?

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  During regular 

business hours.

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  You're revenue's only 

currently a hundred dollars a day?

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  No, during those --

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  Wait, wait, wait, 

wait. I just -- Um, we want to make sure we have 

the right figures from you, because you just told 
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me that --

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  I just give you --

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  -- you -- Wait, wait, 

let me finish, and then you can answer my 

question.

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Yes.

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  You just told me that 

you would lose -- The hours from 9:00 -- from 

12:00 to the end of the day would constitute half 

of your revenue each day. So, I have to assume 

that your current revenue each day is a hundred 

dollars.

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:  No, the average, 

we do the -- the food and the grocery --

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  So -- so could you 

identify Mr. --

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:  -- uh, a day we do 

-- we do it around $700 a day.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  Identify 

yourself for the record. Just -- just state your 

name, sir.

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:  My name is Samuel 
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Adefrisew; I'm, uh, uh -- I'm her husband, the 

owner's. That means I'm the owner, too. And, uh -

-

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  Okay. So, then, can 

you repeat what you just told me?

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   Yeah, I'm her 

husband, and I'm, uh, owner, too.

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  No, I meant repeat it 

for the record.

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   Yeah, we -- we do 

in a day's around $700, $800 close of day. If we 

have the upstairs, we -- probably we can do -- 

it's more than that, like, uh, uh, sometimes --

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  How much more?

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   -- like Fridays 

and Thursdays, Saturdays, uh, if it's a good day, 

we can sell it out to $1,200, $1,000.

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  So, $400?

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   Yeah. It usually 

a good day Friday and Saturday. Otherwise, we do, 

like, family business. It's the whole 

neighborhood (inaudible).
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MR. NICK ALBERTI:  Okay.

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   And I'd -- I'd 

like to ask you a question, if you don't mind, 

guys. Uh, you -- he's saying that somebody he put 

on Facebook, and we have a charge, and the first 

times, they give us warning, the warning papers I 

have right here. And if I go to -- straight to 

the fight for this, they're going to take a year, 

up to a year's I might going to lose. That's why 

I'm saying, okay, I'm going to make argue with 

this and make a $4,000 payment.

That's what -- what -- and they change 

the names. They give me the warning right here, 

the papers. I don't bring that dates because it 

would take another 6 months. They closed my 

business for 6 months. ABC, he don't supposed to 

take close -- it -- it can take my alcohol 

licenses. They don't take my alcohol license. It 

shut down my business for 1 month. Result: no 

selling alcohol, no selling groceries. And I was 

hurt that time. That's when I said, "Okay, we 

want to argue with ABC, whatever it is, saying we 
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make payment $400 in -- until 12:00.

Now it's 12:00. We did it for 6 months. 

We asking -- we have family. We ask to be -- If, 

guys, you can help us understand it. You can 

understand: nobody going to charge $200 just to 

get inside. It's -- it's unbelievable. It's lie. 

Two hundred dollars -- nobody --

Let me ask you one question. I have 

business, this business. It called Mesobe. It's -

- they have a newspaper they call Busy (phonetic) 

Magazine. They come to my store. They record it: 

"They sell the best chicken in the Washington, 

D.C." They don't say Mesobe. It's too hard for 

them to pronounce it. They say Sammy's Chicken. 

They call it with my name. And I have 

(inaudible).

And in his Facebook, I can't (inaudible). 

It already have 100,000 views on this 

advertisement he did. I don't know. And how I'm 

going to give this guy's number? He work for the 

black magazines, and he put on his Facebook. He 

don't put the name on it. He put it as Sammy's 
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Chicken. He put my name on it. If you don't mind 

to see it, I can show it to you.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  But that's not 

the point, sir. The point is that you were --

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   And that's why 

that we don't go to this -- the manager's 

Facebook. We don't know the manager's Facebook.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  But --

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  The manager, he 

put --

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  -- it -- it's a 

different issue, sir. The issue is that you were 

having a nightclub there between 12:00 and 3:00. 

Irrespect -- and -- and listen, you're missing -- 

This is the point that you're missing: The point 

is not, what is it that he puts on his Facebook. 

Anyone can put stuff on his Facebook. This has 

been going on for a while, where someone is 

advertising a club at -- in their restaurant, for 

I'm not sure how long, between 12:00 and 3:00, 

and you had no idea what was going on in your 

club. So, it's not a matter of someone --
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MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   I --

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  Listen. Listen.

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   Yes, sir.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  If -- if the 

owner was an active owner, there is no way 

someone could have been running a club in my 

restaurant for -- Maybe it can happen one night, 

okay? Because I'm not -- he said something on 

Facebook. But this is consistent from what I'm 

told. It's not -- So therefore -- And that's what 

we're asking you.

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   Now --

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  If -- if -- if 

you still -- Even if you don't have access to the 

person's Facebook, this is your business.

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   Yeah, we --

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  How can you not 

-- Listen, sir. How can you not know, for a 

month, for 2 days, 3 days, 4 days, what's going 

on in your business after midnight? That tells me 

you're not running it. That tells me that this is 

what happens: I close my -- I pack up at 12:00, 
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and I go home. I give the keys to someone else, 

and they're operating our restaurant, and I have 

no clue what's going on.

So, yes, this person can continue. You 

can hire new manager. This new manager can 

continue to advertise on Facebook under Sammy, 

under Tom, under Dick or Joe. It does not matter. 

You need to know what's going on.

So, therefore, if you are there -- If, 

once a week or twice a week or so, you pop up in 

your restaurant at 12:00 or 1:00 or 2:00, you 

would know that there's a nightclub there. Or 

maybe your neighbors would tell you that -- I'm -

- We're familiar with the area. Your neighbors 

from business would say, "Do you know that you're 

operating a -- Do you know there's a nightclub 

going on here every night? We have all these 

people -- all these things going on."

So, that's what I'm -- The -- the 

question is, sir -- Listen to what I'm saying. 

Stop -- Don't make excuses. Tell me what you're 

going to do, if the Board was to, suppose -- to, 
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say, give you the hours, what assurances are you 

going to give the Board to say that between 12:00 

and 3:00 that "I am in control of my restaurant. 

I know who's coming. I know what's going on. I 

know that we're selling chicken, and we're not -- 

we're -- we're not having a nightclub there if 

that's not what I'm approved. I will know that no 

one is going to come -- Since I'm a restaurant, 

there's no cover charge. I'm not approved for a 

cover charge, so therefore, no one is going to 

pay $200"?

And this is the issue: If you did not 

have that incident that night, when the police 

was involved, it probably would still be going 

on. And ABRA doesn't know, and you're going to 

tell me that you don't know. And that's not -- 

that's not good.

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   Yeah. We -- I 

promise you, I'm listen. We -- we learned 

already. We -- we've been hurt. We have big 

family. The family is hurt. We have to pay for 

college. We've been closed almost this -- this is 
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right at a year now.

We promise you, we going to work and lift 

ship. She going to stay until 3:00 Monday through 

Friday or, uh, I'll be with her Friday through 

Sundays. And whatever we can do, we do the best 

we can. We keep the business running. If anything 

happen, this -- you can shut it down, the place. 

We don't mind. We doing our best just to do right 

with our family. I'll promise you: You not going 

to see me -- my face next time here.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  Well, the --

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   I'll promise you.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  The main point 

is --

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   And I wish you 

could see how we do. Me and her, we working every 

day, day and night. She come 11:00. I was here 

8:00. I here after midnights, and sometimes 

(inaudible) stay, and we hiring the manager. He's 

going to be the manager after, like, 5:00 to 

midnights, uh, 3:00. I promise you, we're going 

to do the right things.
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MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  Any other 

questions by any other Board members? Go ahead, 

Mr. Short.

MR. JAMES SHORT:  Okay. Um, approximately 

how long was this manager who was running the 

nightclub before -- How long was he managing?

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   He is managing 1 

years.

MR. JAMES SHORT:  One year. So, 1 year -- 

how much money did he make between 12:00 midnight 

and 3:00 a.m.?

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   Twelve midnight 

to three? Uh, I have to see the accountant.

MR. JAMES SHORT:  Okay. Well, let me ask 

you this: Did he turn that money over to you? Did 

you pay taxes on that money?

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   We have -- we 

have registers. We looked at registers, and we go 

over there; we counted the drinks, and we see how 

he doing.

MR. JAMES SHORT:  Okay. I understand. So, 

somebody was making a lot of money when it was a 
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nightclub instead of a restaurant, correct?

(No audible response)

MR. JAMES SHORT:  Did somebody make a lot 

of money?

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   Yeah, they make 

money. Uh, it's that place, it's not too big --

MR. JAMES SHORT:  Okay. Well --

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   -- to be the 

nightclub.

MR. JAMES SHORT:  Let me speak. Let me 

ask you this: Was the taxes paid on that money?

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   I -- I -- I don't 

know he made the money. What even happened on the 

registers, when they were, uh, given to me -- the 

-- the drinks, the food, and everything there. I 

don't know if he bring them his house or not, and 

I don't think he did these things.

MR. JAMES SHORT:  Okay. Now, that goes 

back to what Chairman Anderson was saying to you. 

If you don't know, the city doesn't know, then 

you are not a responsible business owner --

(Simultaneous speaking)
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MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   I'm -- I'm saying 

it's my --

MR. JAMES SHORT:  Because that's my -- 

that's you're not a responsible ABC business, if 

you don't know how much money's coming in, if you 

don't know what's going on at your place, and now 

you want your -- those hours back again. You had 

great hours, right? Twelve to three. They were 

taken away for a reason.

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   Because Mastewal, 

he fighted that day, and he fighted with the 

customer --

(Simultaneous speaking)

MR. JAMES SHORT:  So one final --

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW: -- 3:00.

MR. JAMES SHORT:  -- thought: If there 

wasn't a fight, you'd still be doing it.

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   No. No.

MR. JAMES SHORT:  Well -- well, who would 

make you stop?

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   Sometimes I'll 

stay more than 3:00. Sometimes I was painting the 
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place, or cleaning, or -- I do -- I remember what 

happened that day.

MR. JAMES SHORT:  That's a great answer. 

So, if you were staying sometimes, did you ever 

see the nightclub operating?

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   No.

MR. JAMES SHORT:  You never saw it.

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   This -- this -- 

the place is small. It's -- it's a place that's 

no bigger than this.

MR. JAMES SHORT:  I understand. And -- 

and guess what happens when you have (inaudible) 

like that? Sometimes people have fires. Sometimes 

people shoot guns. Sometimes people get hurt, and 

it's a black eye on Washington, D.C. if this 

Board doesn't do what it's supposed to do to keep 

a restaurant as a restaurant. And if the 

restaurant owner doesn't know, how do we know?

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   I have a security 

guard.

MR. JAMES SHORT:  Excuse me?

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   I have a security 
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guard, and he live in, whatever, like -- He's --

MR. JAMES SHORT:  One last -- one last 

question.

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   Yes, sir.

MR. JAMES SHORT:  Should this Board -- 

Unfortunately, something happens, somebody does 

it to you again, what do you think this Board 

should do if we catch you again doing the same 

thing?

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   Shut it down for 

good.

MR. JAMES SHORT:  Excuse me?

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   You can close me 

down for good.

MR. JAMES SHORT:  That's your 

recommendation?

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   Yes.

MR. JAMES SHORT:  Thank you. I just want 

to get it on the record. Thank you very much. 

Thank you, Mr. Chair.

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  I think, uh, that 

this recommendation shows that, uh, at this time, 
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he -- he means business.

MR. JAMES SHORT:  And I'll respond to 

that.

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Yeah.

MR. JAMES SHORT:  I'm going to hold him 

to that.

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Yeah.

MR. JAMES SHORT:  And I'm going to have 

one vote -- I don't know about the rest of the 

Board, but if it happens again, I'm going to say, 

"This gentleman told me, to my face, if it 

happens again, just take his -- revoke his 

license forever," correct?

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:  Forever. It's --

MR. JAMES SHORT:  Okay. Thank you.

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:  -- the same -- 

Good enough for me is 2:00 --

MR. JAMES SHORT:  Thank you. We don't 

(inaudible). Thank you.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  Well, one -- 

one thing I'll say: As a part of the OIC, it 

already -- it -- it states that -- that there's -
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- if there is another primary or secondary 

violation, the business will be, uh -- You would 

have to serve a 20-day suspension. I mean, that's 

-- that's a part of the OIC. So, that's a given. 

So, whether or not it's 1 year or forever -- I 

mean, it's clear in the OIC, irrespective of any 

decision that we make today, if you receive, 

within the year, within the next year, if there 

is another primary or secondary violation, you 

will automatically be closed for 20 days. All 

right.

Questions -- any other questions by any 

Board members? Yes, Mr. Alberti?

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  So, I want to go back 

to your revenue stream, all right? So, who's -- 

who's going to operate the kitchen after 12:00?

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   After what time?

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  After 12:00, who would 

operate the kitchen?

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   Uh, we -- we 

have, uh, people still working in the kitchen. 

Like, after 12:00, the business is not, like, uh, 
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daytimes or it's like -- it's not like the rush 

hour time. It slows down, and we can leave, like, 

one persons, and, uh, her mom, she's working in 

the kitchen, too. You know, she can stay after -- 

after 12:00.

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  So, your -- What would 

your projected business be like after 12:00? How 

much in alcohol revenue and how many in food 

sales?

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   How many we sell?

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  How -- how much in 

food sales and how much in -- how much in alcohol 

sales?

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   It's -- it's -- 

right now, they're crazy. I mean --

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  No, I -- How --

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   The business has 

been almost more than a year now, a year or more, 

and, uh, we don't know what is going to be happen 

if we open tomorrow until 3:00.

(Simultaneous speaking)

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  But you -- you gave me 
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a projection --

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   And we've been 

trying to bring in --

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  You gave me a 

projection of $400.

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   Four hundred 

dollars, yeah. I --

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  What's that based on?

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   On average, I can 

do 4-, 500.

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  What's that based on? 

How did you come up with $400?

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   Uh, with alcohols 

and food.

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  Okay. And so --

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   I work --

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  How much -- How much 

alcohol, how much food?

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   It's really if we 

have a chance to open it until 3:00, and I can do 

the carry-out downstairs until 3:00, and I can -- 

I might make the same money I'm on to the 
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daytime. And I can make more than $700, $800, 

because it's around the day when people, they 

need a good -- They need to go (inaudible).

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  There's nothing -- 

there's nothing from -- preventing you from 

operating your carry-out without alcohol 

downstairs now.

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:  But --

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  So why have you -- No, 

there's -- there is nothing to prevent him from 

operating without the sale of alcohol until 2:00 

and 3:00. So, why haven't you done that now?

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:     Well, after 

midnight, my understanding is that, uh --

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   After midnight, I 

can't open.

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  No, no, no, no. You 

misunderstood. You could operate without the sale 

of alcohol after midnight.

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   Oh.

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  But the competition 

in the neighborhood --
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MR. NICK ALBERTI:  If you said -- if you 

-- if you read the -- if you read the order, it 

says: Respondent shall stop the sale, service, 

and consumption of alcohol no later than 

midnight. There's nothing about food.

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  After midnight.

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  But you haven't done 

that.

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  But after midnight 

-- After midnight -- This is what I collected 

from, uh, my clients: After midnight, people 

would move to the next restaurant, where alcohol 

is served, instead of staying in their place 

where there is no alcohol.

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  But he just said that 

part of that $400 in -- in -- in gained income 

would come from your carry-out after 12:00.

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   No, I'm -- I'm -- 

I'm saying I could make this more. I could do 

more than 4 hours. I'm going to promise you, I 

can do the downstairs until 3:00.

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  And so how would -- 
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What percentage would be alcohol, and what 

percentage would be food?

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   It's -- right 

now, we doing -- uh, alcohol is -- is 18 percent 

is 21 percent we doing alcohol.

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  And that's from -- 

from the downstairs.

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   Uh, downstairs 

and upstairs.

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  And upstairs, okay. 

And so, what would it be after 4:00 -- after 

12:00?

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   Uh, we see what 

it's going to be.

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  You don't know.

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   Uh, we've been 

closed almost a year. I --

(Simultaneous speaking)

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  You know, but you have 

to have a plan. You gave me a $400 --

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   I have --

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  You gave me a --
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MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   I have --

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  -- So -- So --

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   I can make more.

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  You give me the $400, 

and I have to assume that that's just a guess. 

You have no idea what -- how much. It could be -- 

could be $100; it could be $600. You have --

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   I can say --

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  -- no idea. Am I 

correct?

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   I can say $600. 

I'm trying to be honest to you. That area is -- 

That area have been doing construction for 4 

years. And the construction have been -- is -- 

was construction for 3 years, and everything was 

blocked, blocked, blocked, and it was really hard 

coming. And I can't tell you exactly how much I'm 

-- I can do after 12:00. I know I was doing 

better.

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  And so -- so you don't 

know. That's good. That's your answer.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  All right. Do 
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we have any questions by any -- Yes, Ms. Miller?

MS. RUTHANNE MILLER:  Um, good -- good 

afternoon. Um, you know, it's been a -- a long 

hearing to this point, so I'm -- I'm going to try 

to wrap up my thoughts with you. Our Board order 

says that a status hearing will be held on 

September 14, 2016, to determine the respondent's 

compliance with the terms of OIC, and 

consideration shall be given to removing the 

curtailment on the hours of alcohol sales and 

consumption.

And what I heard you do at the very 

beginning of the hearing was go through the 

conditions and state that you've complied with 

all those conditions. Is that right?

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Yeah, to -- to 

determine, uh, you know, the respondent's 

compliance --

MS. RUTHANNE MILLER:  Yeah.

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  -- with the terms 

and also upon a finding of compliance, offer 

that.
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MS. RUTHANNE MILLER:  So the curtailment, 

that this Board would consider, uh, removing the 

curtailment of hours of alcohol sale and, um, 

consumption.

So, there's been a lot of, uh, questions, 

I think, related to that, and, um, I think one of 

the concerns goes to, you know, the safety of the 

establishment between 12:00 and 3:00, and I want 

to double check with you. I think I heard you say 

that, um -- I think it's different from before 

that, um, one of the owners would be there, uh, 

between 12:00 and 3:00?

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   Yeah, yeah. One 

of the owners.

MS. RUTHANNE MILLER:  Is it the husband 

or the wife? Is that right?

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   Yes.

MS. RUTHANNE MILLER:  Okay, and that's 

different from before? 

(Off-mic speaking)

MS. RUTHANNE MILLER:  -- (inaudible) from 

the night of the incident that caused the 
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(inaudible). So, that -- that is one --

(Interpreting)

MS. RUTHANNE MILLER:  -- (inaudible). Um, 

and you said you have a security guard?

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   Yes, ma'am.

MS. RUTHANNE MILLER:  Okay. Is that 

different or that's the same?

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   No, it's going to 

be a different security guard.

MS. RUTHANNE MILLER:  It's a different 

security guard?

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   Yes.

MS. RUTHANNE MILLER:  But you had a 

security guard last March?

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   Uh, right now, we 

close 12:00, and I was there until 12:00.

MS. RUTHANNE MILLER:  But when the 

incident happened that led to our Board order 

closing the establishment, did you have a 

security guard?

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   At that time? 

Yeah, I have a security guard. It was closed when 
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I left. I left that day -- It was 2:30 I left. 

The security guard was over there when I left, 

2:30.

MS. RUTHANNE MILLER:  And there was a 

security guard. So, that's the same. So, you do 

have one security guard. Um, what else --

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   A different 

security guard this time.

MS. RUTHANNE MILLER:  But you're going to 

have a new -- a different ABC manager, correct?

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   Yes.

MS. RUTHANNE MILLER:  Okay. And -- and -- 

and I heard, um, you're just going keep more 

careful tabs with respect to the --

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:  Yes, ma'am.

MS. RUTHANNE MILLER:  -- um -- Anything 

can be put on Facebook, something like that. 

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   Yes.

MS. RUTHANNE MILLER:  Okay. Is there 

anything else that, um, addresses the issue 

about, um, why the hours of alcohol sale and 

consumption should go back to, uh --



59

OLENDER REPORTING, INC.
1100 Connecticut Avenue N.W., #810, Washington, D.C. 20036

Washington: 2028981108 • Baltimore: 4107523376
Toll Free: 8884453376

(Interpreting)

MS. RUTHANNE MILLER:  -- (inaudible). 

Anything else you want to say?

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  I -- I think, uh, 

all that I -- I -- I can add, again, to highlight 

the instant importance of it: Those 3 hours 

between midnight and -- and 3:00, that's when, 

uh, they -- they can make a good business.

MS. RUTHANNE MILLER:  So --

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  And they have to 

stay competitive because there are many 

restaurants there, and -- and people just would 

move to the next place. And, uh --

MS. RUTHANNE MILLER:  Right. So, you've 

been suffering economically --

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Oh, yeah.

MS. RUTHANNE MILLER:  -- by not having 

the hours of 12:00 and 3:00. Okay.

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  And they have given 

assurances that, uh, this time they mean 

business. They know what -- what is at stake. 

They will, uh, monitor, supervise, check on 
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their, uh -- on their manager.

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   Yeah. And we 

have, uh -- we can watch inside the store what's 

going on in my -- It's at my house, and I can 

watch it.

MS. RUTHANNE MILLER:  So, you have that 

type of, uh --

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   Yes.

MS. RUTHANNE MILLER:  -- equipment --

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   Yes, ma'am.

MS. RUTHANNE MILLER:  -- where you can 

watch what's going on?

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   Yeah. We -- we --

MS. RUTHANNE MILLER:  Is that new?

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW: -- have the modern 

security camera installed.

MS. RUTHANNE MILLER:  Okay. Is that new?

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   Uh, it was, uh -- 

Eight ones, uh, old ones. Another eight ones 

(inaudible).

MS. RUTHANNE MILLER:  Okay. Um, thank 

you, Mr. Chairman.
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MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  Thank you. Any 

other questions by any of the Board members?

(No audible response)

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  Any final 

thoughts that you want to mention?

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Basically -- 

basically, uh, we just, again, uh, repeat our, uh 

-- our, uh, concern that, uh, the Board should 

give, uh, tremendous weight to our concern about 

the curtailment. That's it.

MR. SAMUEL ADEFRISEW:   What I'll just 

say: Thank you to listen to me. I'll appreciate 

all the advice, listen to me, what I -- what I 

say.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  All right. The 

Board will consider that, but I just want to make 

-- I just want to make you aware of a provision 

of the OIC, irrespective of the decision that we 

make today. If, within the year, that there is a 

primary or secondary violation, the Board is 

going to shut the place down by -- It's just 

going to happen that they're going to be shutting 
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it 20 days.

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Okay.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  So, 

irrespective of whatever decisions -- whether or 

not we decide to -- to grant the hours or not, 

you need to be aware that in that -- that 

provision will stand that there will be a 20-day 

closure for any violation within the next year. 

So, I just want -- I just want you to know that.

MR. WORKNEH CHURNET:  Thank you.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  All right. As 

chairperson of the Alcoholic Beverage Control 

Board for the District of Columbia, in accordance 

with Section 405(b) of the Open Meetings 

Amendment Act of 2010, I move that the ABC Board 

hold a closed meeting for the purpose of seeking 

legal advice from our counsel --

MR. YONATHAN AMBAYE:  Sorry, (inaudible) 

having a hard time following.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  Oh, I -- I 

apologize, sir. I apologize.

MR. YONATHAN AMBAYE:  Thank you.
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MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  Let me start -- 

This is just -- All right. As chairperson of the 

Alcoholic Beverage Control Board for the District 

of Columbia, in accordance with Section 405 of 

the Open Meetings Amendment Act of 2010, I move 

that the ABC Board hold a closed meeting for the 

purpose of seeking legal advice from our counsel 

on Case #15-251-00224, Mesobe Restaurant and Deli 

Market, per Section 405(b)(4) of the Open 

Meetings Amendment Act of 2010, and deliberating 

upon Case #15-251-00224, Mesobe Restaurant and 

Deli Market, for the reasons cited in Section 

405(b)(13) of the Open Meetings Amendment Act of 

2010. Is there a second?

MR. JAMES SHORT:  Second.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  Mr. Short has 

seconded the motion. I will now take a roll call 

-- roll call vote on the motion before us now 

that it has been seconded. Ms. Miller?

MS. RUTHANNE MILLER:  Agree.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  Mr. Alberti?

MR. NICK ALBERTI:  I agree.
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MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  Mr. Short?

MR. JAMES SHORT:  I agree.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  Mr. 

Silverstein?

MR. MIKE SILVERSTEIN:  I agree.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  Mr. Anderson? I 

agree. As it appears that the motion has passed, 

I hereby give notice that the ABC Board will hold 

a closed meeting in the ABC Board conference 

room, pursuant to the Open Meetings Amendment Act 

of 2010, and issue an order within 90 days. So, 

the long and short of it is that we're going to 

go vote, and we'll -- we'll vote today. We'll 

issue a decision.

MALE SPEAKER:  Thank you.

MALE SPEAKER:  Thank you so much.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  All right Thank 

you very much.

MALE SPEAKER:  Thank you.

MALE SPEAKER:  Can I have everybody sign 

in who spoke?

MALE SPEAKER:  On this?
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MALE SPEAKER:  Yeah, everybody -- 

Everybody that spoke, uh, so I have the names.

MALE SPEAKER:  Yeah, sir, you can just 

list the -- just list the names --

MALE SPEAKER:  Yeah.

MALE SPEAKER:  -- so we have the proper 

spelling of everyone who appeared.

(Off-mic speaking)

MALE SPEAKER:  We don't need their 

signatures; just list their names.

MR. DONOVAN W. ANDERSON:  All right. The 

Board will be in recess until 2:00 p.m.

(Whereupon, the above-entitled matter was 

concluded.)


